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The model of transformational leadership, proposed by Bass (1985), has been widely 
used in the United States in applied research as well as in practice for more than 
twenty years. In Germany, as well, this approach has received increasing attention 
since the late nineties. This article aims to offer a rough introduction to the model 
proposed by Bass and to provide a general survey on recent German research dealing 
with this paradigm. First of all, the transferability of the concept to Germany will be 
discussed. Similarities with results obtained in America are shown and differences 
thoroughly conferred. Although some limitations and restrictions have to be consid-
ered, it can be shown that the concept of transformational leadership is a fruitful ap-
proach for leadership research in Germany. Moreover, interesting implications for 
managerial practice are derived. Furthermore, advanced research questions concerning 
antecedences and consequences of transformational leadership in Germany are exam-
ined. Furthermore, recent findings show that the self-rater version of the MLQ pro-
vides additional information concerning the quality of leadership. A detailed look is 
taken at the relation between leadership and different facets of commitment. It could 
be shown that there are significant contributions of transformational leadership to af-
fective and normative commitment. Interesting differences appear, if one considers 
the different contexts. Another direction of current research focuses on the role of 
followers for the perception and maintenance of transformational leadership. Results 
indicate that followers’ characteristics, such as personality traits and implicit leadership 
theories, influence the perception and acceptance of transformational leadership. 
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Introduction 

Historical perspective 
Over the last two decades, research has revived the talk about charismatic leadership 
and put emphasis on transformational leadership, particularly in North America. In-
spired by House’s “1976 theory of charismatic leadership” (House 1977), charisma has 
been rediscovered in the field of leadership research. A second starting point was 
Burns’ (1978) book on transformational leadership, portraying political leaders. Al-
though the origin of the charisma concept that was first introduced by Weber 
(1922/1976) is political leadership, the ideas were soon transferred to an organiza-
tional context. 

The central thesis that emerged out of those theories of charismatic leadership is 
that organizations and employees are overmanaged but underled (Bennis/Nanus 
1985). In contrast to managers who are functionally orientated and maintain the status 
quo, leaders offer value based and attractive visions of the future, communicate their 
aims and strategies in a convincing manner, offer trust and confidence, and consider 
the personal needs and values of their followers. This behavior is supposed to be es-
sential for competitiveness and long-range organizational development. These leaders 
can be called transformational or charismatic (Bass 1985; House 1977; Tichy/ 
Devanna 1986). 

Bass (1985) as well as Conger and Kanungo (1987) started developing theoretical 
models and instruments for the empirical research on transformational and charis-
matic leadership. Diverging from the religious and mystic aspects as well as superhu-
man extraordinary capabilities of singular “heroes” of the first charisma theories (We-
ber 1922/1976), they changed the former concepts towards a more behavior-
orientated and pragmatic perspective. Although there currently exist different theo-
retical frameworks and instruments (Alimo-Metcalfe/Alban-Metcalfe 2001; Bass 1985; 
Conger/Kanungo 1987; House/Podsakoff 1994; Podsakoff/Mackenzie/Moorman/ 
Fetter 1990), a relative consensus concerning the core facets of transformational and 
charismatic leadership behavior has been found in the meantime. They are as follows: 
value-based attractive visions, inspiration, role modeling, support of personal growth, 
trust and consideration of followers’ needs. By influencing the subordinates’ values, 
self-esteem and self-concept, these show higher levels of effort, performance, satisfac-
tion and commitment (Shamir/House/Arthur 1993). Although some authors discuss 
differences between charismatic and transformational leadership, there has always 
been much theoretical similarity and empirical overlapping. Therefore we use, as Hunt 
(1999) and others do, both terms synonymously.  

Current research 
A lot of research has been done since the first conceptual steps were taken. The 
relationships between transformational leadership and several antecedences, such as 
the leaders’ personality (Deluga 1997; Judge/Bono 2000) and context variables 
(Podsakoff/MacKenzie/Bommer 1996), were examined. Moreover, the effects on 
attitudinal outcomes such as satisfaction or organizational commitment where shown 
(Bycio/Hackett/Allen 1995). Also behavioral consequences such as Organizational 
Citizenship Behavior (OCB; Deluga 1995), subjective, and objective performance 
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zenship Behavior (OCB; Deluga 1995), subjective, and objective performance meas-
ures (Avolio/Waldman/Einstein 1988; Geyer/Steyrer 1998) were analyzed. Addition-
ally, several studies have shown that transformational leadership augments the effects 
of transactional leadership with regard to several outcomes (Geyer/Steyrer 1998; 
Hater/Bass 1988; Howell/Avolio 1993). Two meta analyses have been presented that 
underline the dominating role of the transformational approach in predicting follow-
ers’ attitudes and behaviors (Fuller et al. 1996; Lowe/Kroeck/Sivasubramaniam 1996).  

Further emphasis on the relevance of transformational leadership has been pro-
vided by a number of experimental studies that have been conducted recently (Awam-
leh/Gardner 1999; Barling/Weber/Kelloway 1996; Howell/Frost 1989; Jung 2000; 
Kirkpatrick/Locke 1996; Shea/Howell 1999; Sosik/ Kahai/ Avolio 1997). These also 
test the causal effects of different leadership behaviors on perception, attitudes and 
objective outcome measures. 

Even though most of the research was done in North America, the concept of 
transformational leadership was transferred to European leadership research during 
the last decade (DenHartog/VanMuijen/Koopman 1997; Felfe/Goihl 2002; Felfe/ 
Schyns 2002; Geyer/Steyrer 1998; Kuchinke 1999; Steyrer 1999; Tartler et al. 2003; 
Wegge/Rosenstiel 2004). Recent findings of the GLOBE research project underline 
the relevance of charismatic and transformational leadership as being characteristic for 
excellent leadership in 60 nations (DenHartog et al. 1999; House et al. 1999), amongst 
them European countries (Brodbeck et al. 2000).  

German perspective 
However, in Germany charismatic leadership is sometimes regarded with skepticism 
and considered an overemphasized North American phenomenon that cannot be eas-
ily transferred. One reason for this concern is that the acceptance of transformational 
leaders is related to a more individualistic society that neglects broader organizational 
and contextual conditions. In line with this critical argumentation, the danger of a re-
lapse to simple heroic “great-man” theories is emphasized. Especially the negative 
consequences of charismatic leadership, such as blind obedience and addiction or risks 
derived from political and religious contexts, were brought into the discussion 
(Hentze/Kammel 1996; Neuberger 2002; Weibler 1997).  

Whereas this criticism should not be ignored, it is our opinion that a stronger 
empirical basis is necessary in order to discuss both chances and risks of transforma-
tional leadership for future leadership. Yet, only a few studies have examined the role 
of transformational or charismatic leadership in German organizations, as well as the 
impact of these behaviors on subordinates’ behavior and attitudes like commitment, 
satisfaction and OCB.  

This article aims to present several research foci that deal with the concept of 
transformational leadership. In line with the presented questions up to this point, one 
focus is on the adaptation and empirical testing of the concept and instrument of 
charismatic and transformational leadership within German organizations. Another 
focus of this article is on advanced research questions concerning antecedences and 
consequences of transformational leadership.  
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Advance organizer 
Table 1 provides a framework for the different research questions that are addressed 
in the various studies which we refer to in this overview. In this model we suggest, 
that transformational/charismatic and transactional leadership behavior (1) influences 
followers’ behavior and attitudes (2). Leadership behavior, in this sense, is predomi-
nantly measured by followers. Additionally, in some studies leaders’ self-ratings are 
used (3). The relationship between leadership behavior and followers’ reactions may 
be influenced by the cultural (4) and the organizational context (5). From a follower-
centered point of view, subordinates’ characteristics may influence the perception and 
the influence of leadership (6).  
Table 1:  Thematical overview over the research presented in this article 

(4) Cultural Context  
(Germany/USA) 

(1) Leadership behavior 
(followers’ ratings) 

- transformational 

- transactional 

  

(3) self ratings 

(6) Followers’  
characteristics 

- personality 
- implicit theories 

(2) Followers’ reactions 
- Satisfaction 
- Commitment 

- OCB 
- Strain 

- Absenteeism 

(5) Organizational Context 
(working conditions, public/private; established/entrepreneurial) 

 
Accordingly, the structure of the subsequent sections will be as follows. After intro-
ducing the theoretical background of the model of transformational leadership the ad-
aptation and empirical testing of the concept and instrument in Germany is outlined 
(1). In doing so, the point of view is on the perception of the transformational scales’ 
contents – as conceptualized in the Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire (MLQ) – as 
well as upon the correlations with several success criteria. When examining the con-
struct validity, followers’ reactions such as commitment, OCB etc. (2) are taken into 
account. The next step that is addressed is the issue of congruence or divergence be-
tween self- and other-ratings on followers` reactions (3). Findings of a current study 
indicate the practical relevance of the comparison of both perspectives. The following 
section deals with the question as to whether there are systematic differences in lead-
ership behavior between Germany and the USA (4). Though further research is 
needed in the field of cross-cultural leadership in order to gain more reliable results, 
the comparison of North American and German studies indicate that differences in 
leadership perception may be explained by cultural variety. Amongst followers’ reac-
tions organizational commitment plays a central role. Therefore, the influence of 
transformational leadership on this specific outcome is examined in more depth in the 
following section. Findings of a current study show that the organizational context (5) 
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must be considered, when analyzing this relationship. Finally, a follower centered ap-
proach is introduced (6). From this point of view followers play an important role in 
forming a charismatic or transformational relationship. Most researchers agree that the 
likelihood of being perceived as a charismatic leader depends on the intensity of spe-
cific behaviors that, as a consequence, followers consider as being charismatic. Attri-
butions of this kind, however, may be influenced by observers’ characteristics such as 
values and needs, implicit leadership theories, educational level, and attitudes. There-
fore, we also discuss the impact of followers’ characteristics for the perceptions of 
leadership. After each section a short thesis on the main results and a short conclusion 
is provided.  

Theoretical background 
In his leadership model, Bass (1985) distinguishes the facets of transactional and 
transformational leadership. Accordingly, leaders who identify the needs of their fol-
lowers and exchange rewards for acceptable results are regarded as transactional ex-
ecutives. Transformational leadership is seen to be moving beyond transactions in or-
der to improve followers’ achievements by influencing their needs and values. Higher 
levels of performance and extra effort, as well as higher satisfaction, are expected on 
behalf of the followers. 

Transactional leadership 
Transactional leadership is characterized by behaviors and attitudes that emphasize the 
quality of exchange between superiors and followers. A "fair negotiation" concerning 
demands and rewards is based on mutual agreement. Leader and follower discuss 
what is required as well as the resources or conditions that are needed in order to 
reach the aims. They clarify each person’s tasks, responsibilities, and expectations, find 
a common meaning as to what is fair and give rewards only if the requirements are 
fulfilled. In this sense, executives and subordinates are business partners in a deal 
where good work earns good wages. Transactional executives emphasize goal setting, 
give instructions, clarify structures and conditions, and take control. Depending on 
performance etc. they choose positive or negative contingent reinforcement as their 
strategy. Bass (1985) uses the terms “contingent reward” (CR) and “management by 
exception” to describe these strategies. Management by exception may appear in a 
more active way (management by exception active – MbEa) when there is active 
monitoring and correction before things go wrong or in passive way (management by 
exception passive – MbEp) when executives wait passively and react when mistakes 
and problems occur (Bass/Avolio 1994). 

Transformational leadership 
Transformational leadership can be seen as an expansion or extension of transactional 
behavior. Transformational leaders motivate others to achieve more than they thought 
possible by addressing and modifying their subordinates’ values and self-esteem. 
Transformational leaders inspire these to go beyond egoistic interests. Bass (1998) 
points out that the transformational leaders shift goals away from personal interests 
and security towards achievement, self-actualization, and the greater good. As a con-
sequence followers are ready to show extra effort to achieve these aims. Transforma-
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tional behavior is characterized by four strategies: idealized influence, inspirational 
motivation, intellectual stimulation, and individualized consideration.  
• “Idealized influence” is defined as the capability of exerting influence by serving 

as a role model, demonstrating high performance as well as moral standards. Such 
leaders fulfill what they expect others to do and can be counted on. They earn 
trust and confidence because of their consistency when making decisions and due 
to how they behave as well as their readiness to take personal risks. Their legiti-
macy is based on personal integrity and competence. Followers develop a high 
degree of admiration and respect for them and try to emulate them. As idealized 
influence reflects behavioral aspects (leader) as well as attributional components 
(follower), this style is divided into two sub dimensions: “idealized influence at-
tributed” (IIa) and “idealized influence behavior” (IIb). 

• “Inspirational motivation” (IM) is the ability to develop and communicate a con-
vincing and attractive future vision. This vision is not only materially based but 
offers challenge and meaning, addressing the higher order needs of the followers. 
Additionally, inspiring leaders display optimism and power and encourage subor-
dinates to believe that their efforts will be successful. 

• “Intellectual stimulation” (IS) includes various kinds of involvement and partici-
pation. Followers are stimulated by questioning assumptions, reframing problems 
and challenging tasks. Creativity and innovative solutions are required and en-
couraged in a supportive climate. 

• “Individualized consideration” (IC) stands for leaders who act as a coach or men-
tor. Therefore, they recognize individuals’ needs for achievement, growth and de-
sires. This also includes the acceptance of individual differences concerning vary-
ing needs of autonomy, encouragement, responsibility, or even structure and in-
structions. Subordinates are not reduced to their function and role as employees 
but are considered to be unique individuals.  

Both styles – transformational and transactional leadership – are not independent or 
opposing behavioral patterns. Leaders can act in a transformational and in a transac-
tional manner. Moreover, CR allows followers to experience reliability and consis-
tency, and this is seen as an important basis for a transformational relationship. 
Hence, transformational executives combine transformational and transactional be-
haviors individually and therefore vary widely in their respective style of leadership 
(Bass 1990). Taking all the different styles and behavior facets together, the full range 
of leadership according to Bass and Avolio (1994) is represented. An optimal profile is 
characterized by a very high level of transformational behavior, a high degree of CR, 
some MbEa, less frequent MbEp and a minimum of laissez-faire. 

Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire (MLQ) 
These nine dimensions – five transformational scales, three transactional scales, and 
laissez-faire (LF) – are each represented by a different scale in the latest version of the 
MLQ, the questionnaire developed by Bass (1985). In the version MLQ 5X Short 
(Bass/Avolio 1995), each scale consists of four items. Success and effectiveness of the 
leader are measured by three additional scales: “extra effort” (EEF), “effectiveness” 
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(EFF) and “satisfaction with the leader” (SAT). While SAT reflects the emotional 
quality of the relationship between leader and follower, EFF deals with the question 
of whether the leader is successful in reaching personal and organizational goals. EEF 
emphasizes the readiness of the subordinate to invest more time and energy than ex-
pected. All in all, the MLQ 5X Short comprises 45 items. The questionnaire is usually 
filled out by subordinates, but a self-rater version also exits. 

Although the reliabilities of the MLQ scales usually offer good values, there have 
been difficulties in replicating the postulated factor structure. Numerous investigations 
have shown high intercorrelations of the transformational scales and, what is more, 
high correlations with CR, whereas CR and MbEa correlate on a lower level. For these 
reasons, frequent criticism concerning the discriminant validity has been articulated 
(Yukl 1999). Obviously, the transformational scales do not differentiate to a large de-
gree, and CR and MbEa do not make up a common factor. Furthermore, MbEp and 
LF are consistently correlated. In order to improve the discriminant validity, Good-
win, Wofford, and Whittington (2001) propose to split the problematic scale CR into 
two subscales that measure the explicit and implicit contracts. Explicit contracts are 
supposed to be part of the transactional behaviors, whereas the implicit contract needs 
mutual trust and is therefore related to transformational leadership. 

Confronted with the unsatisfying correlational findings, several authors have at-
tempted to investigate alternative factor models (Awamleh/Gardner 1999; Bycio/ 
Hackett/Allen 1995; Carless 1998; DenHartog/VanMuijen/Koopman 1997; Geyer/ 
Steyrer 1998, Lievens/VanGeit/Coetsier 1999). In most cases, solutions with less fac-
tors (mostly two or three factors) were proposed. Yet, the structures found were not 
identical and have not been replicated. The re-examination of the MLQ structure by 
Avolio, Bass, and Jung (1999) and Vandenberghe, Stordeur, and D`hoore (2002) re-
vealed a six factor solution. In answer to the upcoming criticism, Bass and Avolio 
(1993) acknowledged the high overlapping of the transformational scales but under-
lined the usability of the MLQ for diagnostic purposes and training. Furthermore, it 
was argued that the different results in relation to the structure might be related to the 
effects of small specific samples. Recently, Tejada, Scandura, and Pillai (2002) repli-
cated the proposed structure of the MLQ 5X, yet with less items. Furthermore, it was 
shown that the factor structure is more stable within homogenous contexts but that 
there are differences in the leadership factors, for example between men and women 
(Antonakis/Avolio/Sivasubramaniam 2003). 

(1)  Leadership behavior: German instrument for measuring transformational leadership 
When discussing the transfer of the instrument, the main problem encountered was 
keeping the German instrument as close as possible to the latest original version of 
the MLQ 5X Short (Bass/Avolio 1995). However, pre-tests showed that several 
modifications had to be made. One of the major modifications concerns the LF scale. 
For reasons of acceptance, the original negative items were positively formulated 
when a parallel self-rating was employed. Although these items were recoded for fur-
ther analysis, it must be taken into account that we originally measured active and pre-
sent behaviors rather than passive and absent leadership. Furthermore, the original 
scale format of 0 to 4 was changed to 1 to 5 in the translated version, whereas the la-
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bels stayed the same. This was done to achieve equivalent answer formats with other 
scales employed in German questionnaires. Apart from this, six items derived from 
other studies were added. These items reflect aspects of charismatic leadership behav-
iors and followers’ reactions that were considered to be central and important in pre-
vious explorative interviews (charisma [Cha], e.g. admiration of outstanding compe-
tences and abilities or being impressed and fascinated by the leader’s personality; see 
Felfe/Goihl 2002).  

Psychometric properties 
The German instrument to measure transformational leadership (Felfe/Goihl 2003) 
was used and tested in several profit and non-profit samples. The entire sample con-
sists of a broad range of different types of organizations. Amongst them are young 
and small entrepreneurial firms as well as established companies and public organiza-
tions. Branches and sectors vary from the traditional manufacturing sector, finance 
services, IT, health, education to administration. Data from more than 3500 partici-
pants was gathered and included in an overall analysis that investigated factor struc-
ture, internal consistencies and means.  

A principal components analysis revealed a five factor solution: two transforma-
tional factors, two transactional dimensions and LF. Factor I includes the transforma-
tional scales IIa, IS, and IC, factor II contains IIb and IM. CR is also found to load on 
this transformational factor. Additionally, CFAs were conducted to test several factor 
solutions. The best fit was found for the nine-factor solution (for further details see 
Felfe, in review).  

Although this factor solution is not optimal, as it did not succeed in replicating 
four independent transformational scales or the transactional scale CR – one reason 
for this might also be the fact that the scales are extremely short – we nevertheless 
consider these findings as partly confirming the concept and to be a basis for further 
development of the instrument. Therefore, we decided not to summarize two trans-
formational scales, but instead to use the theoretically postulated scales.  

Another reason for this decision is that information dealing with differences in 
levels and comparability with other studies might be lost. Nevertheless, future devel-
opments should aim at a better separation of the five transformational scales as well as 
of the transactional scale CR from the transformational scales in order to gain higher 
discriminant validity. The transformational scales and CR are highly correlated. Also, 
the scale IIb should be improved as only three items remained. Whereas the internal 
consistencies of most scales can be regarded as satisfactory (Cronbach’s alpha .82 – 
.92), the reliabilities of the transactional scales, especially for MbEa (.63) and CR (.70), 
are relatively weak. 

Validity 
In order to further examine the validity of the instrument, additional studies were 
conducted. For example, when an unbiased sample and a biased sample where partici-
pants were asked to only rate individuals they considered as charismatic were com-
pared, the questionnaire detected the expected differences (Felfe 2003). In another 
study an alternative instrument to assess leadership was employed. The dimensions of 
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this questionnaire were task orientation, consideration and “serving as a role model”. 
A Multitrait-Multimethod-Analysis revealed the expected correlation patterns. CR was 
mostly correlated with task-orientation, IC with consideration and “role model” was 
highly related to idealized influence. Moreover, outcomes were best predicted by the 
transformational scales (Felfe 2003). Additional support for the separation of transac-
tional and transformational leadership was provided by Tartler, Liepmann and Net-
telnstroth (2003) who simultaneously employed LBDQ (Leadership Behavior De-
scription Questionnaire) and MLQ scales. As expected, initiating structure had a 
higher correlation with the transactional aspects CR and MbEa than with the trans-
formational scales.  

(2)  Followers’ reactions  
The validity with regard to external criteria can be assessed by examining the relation-
ships between transformational leadership scales and several outcomes. The correla-
tions with external constructs are as expected and comparable to results obtained in 
American studies. The transformational scales correlate positively with desirable out-
comes such as affective organizational commitment or job satisfaction (for various 
samples the correlations for these two variables with transformational leadership are 
within the range of r = .26 and r = .36; Felfe 2003) and negatively with irritation, 
strain, or absenteeism (correlations range from r = -.06 to r = -.30; Felfe 2003), 
whereas there is no relationship with continuance commitment or general satisfaction 
with life (r = -.03 to r = .06; Felfe 2003). The relation of transformational leadership 
and commitment will be discussed in more detail when we address the question of the 
influence of organizational context factors (see section 5). Although on a slightly 
lower level, CR shows approximately the same pattern of correlations and also con-
firms the aforementioned problem of lacking discriminant validity. However, this in-
dicates, that transactional behaviors such as contingent reward should not be ne-
glected. They serve as a basis for transformational behaviors. In contrast, the passive 
scales MbEp and LF show the reverse pattern, that is negative correlations with the 
positive outcomes and positive correlations with the negative ones. Only MbEa shows 
no significant pattern. It has either no correlation or a slightly positive one with all of 
the examined criteria (for further details see Felfe 2003).  

As already mentioned, transformational leadership should contribute unique vari-
ance to the explanation of several outcomes (augmentation effect). As a meta-analysis 
indicates (Lowe/Kroeck/Sivasubramaniam 1996), the scales account for more vari-
ance within the internal criteria (EEF, EFF, SAT) than for other measures. This aug-
mentation effect can also be confirmed within the German data. Not only does 
transformational leadership have an augmenting effect on the MLQ internal criteria, 
but there seems to be a general effect on the outcomes measured up to now as for 
example affective organizational commitment, job satisfaction and OCB. For EEF, 
EFF and SAT the transformational scales augment the effect of the transactional 
scales with 14% to 20% of variance. For the aforementioned external criteria, this 
effect lies within 3% to 6% (Felfe 2003; Kroeger/Tartler 2001). 

To sum up, it can be concluded that the concept of transformational leadership 
has been successfully transferred to Germany. Psychometric properties and correla-
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tions with external criteria are similar to the results obtained in North American stud-
ies. However, the instrument lacks discriminant validity as the subscales are highly 
correlated. Nevertheless, transformational leadership behavior serves as a substantial 
predictor for several outcomes.  

(3)  Relevance of additional self-ratings 
The MLQ exists in two versions, self-ratings and other-ratings. Following Bass and 
Avolio (1995), a German version for the self-rater form was developed and tested 
with 256 supervisors (for further details see Felfe 2003). However, in practice, when 
evaluating a leaders’ behavior, mainly other-ratings are used, predominantly those of 
the leaders’ followers.  

The main reason for the preference of others’ ratings is that judgments of situations 
etc. that concern oneself are considered to be less valid (Donat 1991). Many authors re-
fer to a self-serving bias as a systematical source of error within these ratings (cf. Har-
ris/Schaubroeck 1988; Mabe/West 1982; Moser 1999; Taylor/Brown 1988). One rea-
son for this might be that one attributes success internally to one’s own abilities or ef-
forts, whereas failure is attributed externally to situational adverseness (Jones/Nisbett 
1972). Meta-analytic studies confirm this self-serving bias (Harris/Schaubroeck 1988; 
Mabe/West 1982). Following this tendency, leaders’ judgments about their own leading 
behavior underlie this bias as well and rate themselves more positively than they are 
rated by their followers (Bass/Yammarino 1991; Tartler et al. 2003).  

Theoretically, those self-serving tendencies could be conceptualized as an additive 
constant (cf. Moser 1999), so that after subtracting this added term from the self-
ratings, these should equal the followers’ evaluations. However, the systematic error 
does not seem to be this constant; the bias differs from leader to leader 
(Kroeger/Tartler 2002). Furthermore, the agreement between employees’ ratings and 
self-ratings for leadership behavior is relative to leadership success (Wesley et al. 
1980). Successful leadership behavior is more on a par with the ratings than ineffective 
leadership is. Variance analyses in a sample of 17 leaders and 210 related subordinates 
show that, taking the MLQ internal success criteria as well as external measures of job 
satisfaction and quality of communication, there is an agreement effect (Tartler et al. 
2003). Both internal and external criteria have higher means the smaller the difference 
between the ratings is. 

Furthermore, as transformational leadership is also linked to the success of the 
leader, the consequence is that the lower the difference in the ratings is, the more 
transformational the leader is in the eyes of his or her followers (Tartler et al. 2003). 
This can also be seen as a confirmation of the impact of transformational leadership. 
Moreover, the results point to a less pronounced self-serving bias of leaders in de-
partments where the difference between the ratings is lower.  

Hence, additional self-ratings can provide useful information on the effectiveness, 
climate and leadership style within an organizational unit. This result is also of practi-
cal use for executive trainings and other human resource development devices, such as 
the 360-degree feedback.  
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(4)  Cultural context: Differences between American and German samples 
In the following section the question is addressed as to whether there are systematic 
differences between North American and German leadership. As mentioned in Table 
1, cultural differences may influence the role of leadership.  

The concept of transformational leadership is a genuine American one, although 
the MLQ has already been translated into several languages and has been distributed 
in several countries and cultures, as for example Spanish, French, Hebrew, Arabic, 
Chinese and Korean (Bass/Avolio 1995). Those adaptations, as well as the aforemen-
tioned results with the German data, confirm the cross-cultural validity of the trans-
formational leadership concept. Still, taking cultural differences into account, the ques-
tion arises as to whether there are systematical differences in levels of means or 
relationships between the scales when compared to the American results.  

The classic study of Hofstede (2001) points out that, although the American and 
the German culture are part of the same group of cultures, they show differences on 
three of his five cultural dimensions. Germany has a higher Uncertainty Avoidance 
level as well as lower Power Distance and Individualism levels than the United States. 
Accordingly, the leadership prototypes of these two countries also differ on Power 
Distance and Individualism (Gerstner/Day 1994). Taking a closer look, one can as-
sume that it is harder to articulate compelling visions or instill pride in the employees, 
in short to be transformational, in German organizations than in American ones. Rea-
sons for this are firstly, that Germany has stronger bureaucratic structures and strict 
regulations that limit the scope of leader behavior and avoid power accumulation. 
Secondly, role expectations, which are also historically influenced, inhibit expressive 
and dominating behavior as well as too powerful and outstanding “heroes” in leader-
ship positions (i.e. lower Power Distance in Germany). Consequently, sticking to the 
rules as well as fair and cooperative relationships are highly valued and more expected 
in German organizations. Therefore, room for visions and charisma might not be 
given. Hence, a higher level of transformational leadership should be found in Amer-
ica whereas a higher level of transactional leadership is expected in Germany.  

Accordingly, Kuchinke (1999) points out that because of Germany’s historical 
background and the experiences with the Third Reich, affective identification with the 
leader can not be expected. As the structure of the leader’s field of responsibility and 
his limits are more well-defined, Kuchinke also expects transactional leadership to be 
predominant in Germany. Yet, Kuchinke found differences for only two of the trans-
formational scales. Charisma (Idealized Influence) and IM have higher means in the 
American sample. The transactional behaviors did not differ significantly. However, 
the cultural dimensions, according to Hofstede, only account for a small part of the 
variance in the transformational scales. 

Taking a closer look at the German data (Felfe 2003), it can be shown that 
whereas the average American leader profile forms a curve, the ratings for the Ger-
man leaders are on approximately the same level for all facets of leadership. The varia-
tion of the German means shows a significant lower range (see Figure 1). Only the 
means for the passive leadership behaviors drop in comparison to the other scales. 
Furthermore, as expected, the means for the transformational scales and CR show 
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higher values in the American sample than in the German one, while the German 
leaders get higher ratings for MbEa, MbEp and LF. MbEa shows a significantly higher 
mean in the German sample. It amounts to the same level as the transformational 
leadership behaviors. Contrary to this, in the USA there is a significant decrease of 
MbEa when compared to the transformational scales and CR. Compared to the opti-
mum leadership profile proposed by Avolio and Bass (1994), it becomes obvious that 
the American profile resembles the gradient of the optimum leader more than the 
German one.  
Figure 1:  Comparison of a typical American leadership profile to an average German 

leadership profile 

 

Note: IIa Idealized Influence attributed, IIb Idealized Influence behavior, IM Inspirational 
Motivation, IS Intellectual Stimulation, IC Individualized Consideration, CR Contingent Re-
ward, MbEa Management by Exception active, MbEp Management by Exception passive, LF 
Laissez-faire; scale format 1 (never) to 5 (always) 

 
A comparison of the correlations reveals similar patterns in the American and Ger-
man data. Apart from MbEa, the correlations barely show any difference in height or 
direction. In the American sample, MbEa has negative correlations with the transfor-
mational scales and positive ones with the transactional scales and LF. In the German 
data, however, a reverse pattern emerges. Positive correlations appear with the trans-
formational scales and CR, whereas the correlation with MbEp and LF is a negative 
one. These results also emphasize the different roles played by active correcting be-
havior in Germany. Correlations with outcome variables as measured in the MLQ 
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were not lower in the German sample than in the USA. Thus, a higher influence of 
transformational leadership in America can not be assumed.  

All in all, as expected, there are differences between German and American lead-
ership. Apart from the aforementioned reasons, further causes can be imagined. A 
general bias might exist between German and American employees when expressing 
satisfaction with their leaders. Perhaps American employees are more prone to sup-
port their leaders by positive or even enthusiastic feedback, whereas Germans are 
more used to balanced or even critical feedback. In support of this assumption, the 
differences between self- and other-ratings are much lower in the American sample 
than in the German data. Whereas German and American self-ratings are on a similar 
level, the German other-ratings are on a lower level (Felfe 2003; Kroeger/Tartler 
2002). If the assumption of a culturally based feedback bias was true, the differences 
found would be due to unequal rating practices instead of differences in actual behav-
ior. However, this issue needs further examination. In order to clarify this issue, stud-
ies are required where German employees rate American leaders and vice versa or 
where trained raters examine leaders in both cultures. 

All in all, the results confirm the assumption that the transformational paradigm 
transcends national boundaries (Bass 1997). Patterns of correlations and means are 
relatively similar. The relevance of transformational leadership is not only an Ameri-
can phenomenon. Thus, the transfer of the transformational concept to Germany 
seems justified. However, results indicate specific culturally based differences with re-
gard to leadership behavior between American and German organizations. 

(5)  Organizational context: Leadership, commitment and contextual influences 
Transformational leadership has a significant impact on diverse outcomes. Amongst 
others, as already mentioned, organizational commitment plays a crucial role. As trans-
formational and charismatic leadership is expected to influence followers’ values and re-
gard emotional needs, this kind of leadership may enhance followers’ commitment to-
ward the organization. But, how much can transformational leadership influence follow-
ers’ commitment, particularly when (according to Table 1) other factors such as working 
conditions or the organizational context are taken into account. This is a question of 
practical impact for management practice. Therefore, we want to take a closer look at 
this relationship. At first, the concept of organizational commitment is briefly intro-
duced in the following section. Subsequently, results of previous studies that have inves-
tigated the relationship between leadership and commitment are summarized. Finally, 
findings of a current study that emphasizes the impact of context factors on the rela-
tionship between transformational leadership and commitment are presented. 

Organizational Commitment 
As two decades of research have shown, organizational commitment serves as an im-
portant predictor for several outcome variables. Employees high in organizational 
commitment show more satisfaction and are more likely to engage in behavior that 
strengthens the competitiveness of the organization than their counterparts. Further-
more, they articulate less turnover intentions and show lower rates in absenteeism 
(Hackett/Bycio/Hausdorf 1994; Meyer/Allen/Smith 1993; Somers 1995). Generally, 
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commitment is seen as “one’s inclination to act in a given way toward a particular 
commitment target” (Oliver 1990, 30) or “a force that stabilizes individual behavior 
under circumstances where the individual would otherwise be tempted to change that 
behavior” (Brickman 1987, 2). As Meyer and Herscovitch (2001) stated, most of the 
general definitions consider commitment as a stabilizing and obliging force that gives 
direction to behavior and binds a person to a course of action. In this sense, commit-
ment towards an organization is “a bond or linking of the individual to the organiza-
tion” (Mathieu/Zajac 1990, 171). Meanwhile, an increasing number of current 
research refers to the concept of Meyer and Allen (1991) who introduced a 3-
component model which consists of: (1) affective commitment (AC), (2) continuance 
commitment (CC) and (3) normative commitment (NC). Affective commitment is the 
emotional linkage between an employee and the organization. Attendance is character-
ized by common values, satisfaction of personal needs, identification with organiza-
tional aims combined with feelings of pride and attachment. People with a high degree 
of affective commitment stay in their organization because they want to. As transfor-
mational leadership is supposed to address emotions, values etc. a link to affective 
commitment is likely to occur. On the other hand, employees with a high amount of 
continuance commitment stay in their organization because there are good reasons for 
them to do so. Rational reasons are recent investments or low alternatives. Their link-
age is based on a calculation that includes costs, investments and pay offs. Norma-
tively committed employees feel an obligation to stay because of norms and values 
they share or because other important people tell them to do so. They would feel 
guilty if they left the organization and stay on, even if they have to reject better alter-
natives. This component may also be related to transformational leadership. The mul-
tidimensionality of commitment can be regarded as a mind-set that takes different 
forms. The varying forms include desire, perceived costs as well as the obligation to 
continue on with a certain course of action. 

Contextual influences 
In fact, there is some empirical evidence for the relationship between commitment 
and transformational leadership. High correlations for the different transformational 
scales and affective organizational commitment were found by Bycio et al., (1995) and 
Podsakoff et al. (1996). The current meta-analysis of Meyer, Stanley, Herscovitch, and 
Topolnytsky (2002) revealed an averaged correlation of r = .46.  

However, the impact of leadership must not be overestimated as there are other 
important factors that influence followers’ commitment. For example, Podsakoff et al. 
(1996) additionally controlled for substitutes of leadership and showed that the effects 
of leadership were relatively small when working conditions were included simultane-
ously. Similar results were obtained by Schmidt, Hollmann, and Sodenkamp (1998). 
Moreover, the influence of transformational leadership may be moderated by context 
variables. For example, Fuller et al. (1996) and Lowe et al. (1996) found higher values 
and correlations for transformational leadership in non-profit organizations and on 
lower levels of hierarchy than in profit organizations and on higher levels respectively.  

Insecurity and uncertainty of the environment and /or organizational change are 
context factors of importance (Pawar/Eastman 1997). In other terms, the degree of 
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situational strength has to be considered as a potential moderator (Shamir 1999; Shamir 
et al. 1993). This may be related to specific stages in the lifecycle of an organization, 
such as the entrepreneurial stage or a period of change (Shamir/Howell 1999). Charis-
matic leaders are more likely to emerge and be effective in weak situations – such as a 
situation of change – than in strong situations. Strong situations are characterized by 
norms, an elaborated set of rules, and an environment that is highly structured, provid-
ing clear behavior expectancies for leaders and followers. On the other hand, in weak 
situations individual dispositions influence actions rather than the context (Mischel 
1973). Therefore, transformational leader behavior is less likely to emerge and have an 
influence on outcomes in strong situations rather than in weak situations. For example, 
DeHoogh et al. (2002) showed that transformational leadership is more likely to emerge 
and be influential under uncertain environmental conditions.  

Felfe and Goihl (2002) realized a combined approach that takes substitutes of 
leadership and different organizational contexts into account. The authors addressed 
the following questions: (1) are there systematic differences in the levels of transfor-
mational leadership between different types of organizations (weak/strong context), 
and (2) how much does transformational leadership contribute to the explanation of 
organizational commitment in comparison to other predictors, and (3) does the organ-
izational context moderate these relations?  

As expected, results reveal specific profiles for leadership. Actually, small, entre-
preneurial enterprises show higher levels of transformational leadership than estab-
lished, big organizations. Although employees in the private organization regard lead-
ership to be more transformational, the differences between established profit and 
non-profit organizations are only small. Although there are also alternative or more 
specific explanations for these findings (e.g. distance, frequency of contact etc.; How-
ell/Hall-Merenda 1999; Shamir 1995), these results show some support for the dis-
tinction between weak and strong contexts. 

When dealing with the general relationship between working conditions, leader-
ship and organizational commitment, the path model to predict affective organiza-
tional commitment yields good fit indices. Whereas all path coefficients are significant, 
the influence of charismatic leadership is not very strong. The strongest influence on 
affective organizational commitment is exerted by working conditions. This confirms 
former findings by Podsakoff et al. (1996) and Schmidt et al. (1998). The results also 
reveal that the amount of influence of transformational leadership depends upon the 
context. In small entrepreneurial enterprises, leadership exerts a very strong influence 
on affective commitment whereas the impact of working conditions is much lower 
(Felfe/Goihl 2002). Conversely, in larger and more established organizations – private 
as well as public – working conditions are better predictors than leadership. Thus, the 
impact of transformational leadership seems to increase when there is a lower level of 
structure and security, supporting the distinction between strong and weak contexts. 
The results of another study with a financial institute (strong context) and temporary 
work agency (weak context) provide more evidence for these findings (Felfe 2003). 
Again transformational leadership was found to influence affective commitment under 
the condition of a weaker context whereas leadership is of less importance in the 
stronger context of a bank. 
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Overall, the results indicate, that the influence of leadership on commitment must 
not be overestimated. But it would be too rash to neglect the role of leadership as it 
depends on the context. Moreover, these findings are of practical importance. When 
attempting to improve the employees’ commitment, one has to consider the organiza-
tional context. According to Meyer and Allen (1997), an active commitment manage-
ment has to focus on working conditions when larger organizations are of interest. In 
smaller firms, transformational leadership is the key to influencing affective commit-
ment. 

(6)  Influence of followers’ characteristics 
With regard to Table 1 the role of followers’ characteristics (6) is addressed in the next 
section. Most authors agree that charisma is an attributional phenomenon. Although 
much is known about leadership behaviors and situational factors that lead to follow-
ers’ attribution of charisma, we know little about the influence of followers’ character-
istics, especially the role of personality traits. Perhaps follower characteristics can be 
identified that interact positively with transformational leadership behaviors and, in 
the same way, others might interact negatively. For organizational practice, training 
and other kinds of HR management it might be of importance that leaders take fol-
lowers’ characteristics into account and adapt their behavior. Thus, research with a 
follower-centered perspective has received increased attention (e.g. Awamleh/Gard-
ner 1999; Ayman 1993; Gardner/Avolio 1998; Lord/Maher 1993).  

Within current models that provide frameworks to understand the interaction be-
tween leadership behavior and followers’ reactions, subordinates’ self-efficacy, value 
congruence and similarity are important aspects for the attribution and acceptance of 
transformational leadership (Gardner/Avolio 1998; Klein/House 1995; Shamir et al. 
1993). Furthermore, Gardner and Avolio (1998) discuss implicit leadership theories as 
determinants for the attribution of charisma. Followers’ personality traits are also dealt 
with when Howell and Frost (1989, 266) raise the question, “What are the personality 
traits or need configurations of persons who accept, believe, and follow the image of 
the charismatic leader?”   

Similar or complementary ? 
Actually, previous research has given some empirical evidence that the variance in fol-
lowers’ ratings of their leader can not only be explained by differences in the leaders’ 
behavior. Followers’ perceptions and attributions are also an important source of vari-
ance. For example, already Eden and Leviathan (1975) showed that implicit leadership 
theories influence the perception of leadership. Romance of Leadership, an implicit 
leadership theory approach introduced by Meindl, Ehrlich, and Dukerich (1985), is the 
tendency to overestimate the influence of leadership for success or failure of organiza-
tions while other factors are being ignored. The question as to whether this implicit 
belief of followers may also bias the perception of leadership is still an open and con-
tradictory one. In another study, Kirkpatrick and Locke (1996) found that value con-
gruence between leader and follower predicted the amount of perceived charisma. 
Moreover, successful leaders are regarded to be more considerate and charismatic 
(Rush/Phillips/Lord 1981 as cited in Lord/Maher 1993; Puffer 1990).  
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Not only perception, but also acceptance of a specific style may be influenced by 
followers’ characteristics. Keller (1999) postulated that implicit leadership theories 
were influenced by personality traits on the basis of similarity. She found that follow-
ers’ extraversion predicted the preference for charismatic leaders and concluded that 
“the ideal leader was construed as similar to self” (Keller 1999, 600). Accordingly, 
Ehrhart and Klein (2001) found that followers with a high achievement orientation, 
high self-esteem, and a high need for participation preferred charismatic leaders. 
Moreover, when supervisors in the role of followers consider themselves to be similar 
to their direct leaders with regard to concrete leadership behavior, they also perceive 
their direct leaders as being more successful (Felfe/Schyns, in press). 

In contradiction to Avolio and Gibbons (1988) or Shamir et al. (1993), who pos-
tulate that charismatic leaders develop subordinates to higher levels of competence 
and autonomy, some authors raised doubts as to whether independent, autonomous, 
and highly qualified employees would profit from or even accept charismatic leaders 
(Hentze/Kammel 1996; Shamir 1999; Weibler 1997; Yukl 1999). Accordingly, Conger 
and Kanungo (1988, 328) state, “… that it is believed, that charismatic leaders have 
followers who tend to be submissive and dependent. Low self-confidence and strong 
feelings of uncertainty are thought to characterize such followers”. Referring to this 
controversy, Klein and House (1998) have distinguished three contradicting assump-
tions concerning the relationship between transformational leadership and subordi-
nates’ characteristics: complementary, similarity, and independence. Whereas the find-
ings mentioned above support the assumption of similarity there is also some evi-
dence for a complementary relationship.  

For example, DeVries, Roe, and Taillieu (1999) found positive correlations be-
tween the “need for leadership” and transformational leadership. In another study the 
authors found a small moderating effect: high need for leadership is associated with a 
slightly stronger relation between transformational leadership and job satisfaction than 
low need for leadership (DeVries/Roe/Taillieu 2002), seeming to support Klein and 
House’s (1998) first complementary assumption. In a recent study, Schyns (2001) 
found a slightly positive relationship between perceived transformational leadership 
and followers’ occupational self-efficacy. On the other hand, Podsakoff, MacKenzie, 
and Bommer (1996) only found negligible correlations between transformational lead-
ership and followers’ “need for independence”, and competence.  

To sum up, the results are somewhat contradictory as there is some empirical 
evidence for each of the hypotheses on the relationship between transformational 
leadership and follower characteristics. In spite of these not too encouraging findings 
there might be plausible reasons why clearer effects have not been detected yet. One 
explanation might be that in non-experimental studies, selection or socialization proc-
esses may have resulted in different degrees of compatibility or convergence of leaders 
and followers that at least confound the correlations. Furthermore, the question re-
mains unanswered as to whether perceived differences actually result from different 
behaviors or from attributional processes that lead both to over or underestimation of 
charisma. Therefore an experimental approach is required to exclude the influence of 
long-term effects. 
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Experimental Approach 
Results from an experimental study concerning the impact of personality traits re-
vealed an influence of extraversion and neuroticism on the perception of leadership 
(Felfe/Schyns, in review). As transformational leaders are supposed to be high in ex-
traversion and occupational self efficacy and low in neuroticism and personal need for 
structure, followers are expected to evaluate more transformational leadership when 
they experience similarity. Thus, the results confirm the theoretical assumptions and 
empirical findings that emphasize similarity between leader and follower as a basis for 
perception and attribution. Consequently, there is no evidence for the alternative as-
sumption that “weak” followers tend to perceive more charisma for reasons of com-
pensation. Although the picture is not as compelling for acceptance, results point in 
the same direction. Extraversion seems to be an important follower characteristic that 
determines perception and acceptance of transformational leaders. The influence of 
extraversion still remains significant when alternative predictors are controlled. Never-
theless, the question must be raised as to whether there are other follower characteris-
tics that might influence perception and acceptance of transformational leadership. 
Firstly, abilities and competences such as crystallized or fluid intelligence, emotional 
intelligence, secondly, emotional status such as mood (Schyns/Sanders, in review), and 
thirdly, motivational factors such as achievement, power and affiliation motives have 
not been investigated in this field. Social desirability might serve as a control variable 
that should be included in future studies. Further research could examine how experi-
ence with cooperation on a real task influences perception and acceptance. Perform-
ance, particularly success or failure, is supposed to be an important predictor for per-
ception and acceptance. 

With regard to implicit leadership theories results revealed that both romance of 
leadership and transformational leadership as an implicit theory had a significant im-
pact on the perception of transformational leadership (Schyns/Felfe, in review). This 
implies that participants rate leaders as more transformational when it is in accordance 
with their implicit leadership theories, even if leaders show low transformational lead-
ership (i.e. transactional leadership).  

Followers’ characteristics influence the perception of leadership in addition to 
differences in leaders’ behavior. Implicit leadership theories as well as personality traits 
are of importance when assessing leaders. Perceived similarity between follower and 
leader positively influences the perception and the acceptance of transformational 
leadership. 

Conclusions 
The first aim of this article was to show in how far the concept of transformational 
and charismatic leadership, that plays an outstanding role in North American leader-
ship research, is appropriate for use in German organizations. This includes the ques-
tion if or to what degree members of German organizations actually perceive their 
leaders acting in a way that is defined as charismatic or transformational. If this is the 
case, the question can be raised if these behaviors can influence subordinates’ attitudes 
and performance more positively than transactional leadership behaviors. In order to 
transfer this concept we recurred to the model of transformational leadership, origi-
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nally introduced by Bass (1985, 1999), and the Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire 
(MLQ), the most frequently used measuring instrument of transformational leader-
ship, developed by Bass and Avolio (1995). After briefly summarizing the theoretical 
and empirical background which is based on North American research the empirical 
testing of an adapted version of the instrument in Germany was outlined.  

Compared to findings from North American studies the German version of the 
instrument provides sufficient reliability and validity. All in all, results show that the 
concept of transformational and charismatic leadership can be considered to be trans-
ferable to German organizations. That is, according to subordinates’ ratings, leaders in 
German organizations also show behaviors that are defined as charismatic/trans-
formational and distinguish between transactional and transformational behaviors. 
Thus, it can be concluded that transformational leadership is not only a North Ameri-
can phenomenon but can also be found in German organizations and is therefore of 
practical relevance.  

There is clear evidence that this kind of leadership is not only appreciated by fol-
lowers (satisfaction with the leader) but also positively influences attitudes toward the 
organization (organizational commitment) and to work (job satisfaction). Additionally, 
there is an obvious impact on different performance criteria. Subordinates who per-
ceive their leaders to be more transformational are more likely to show OCB and 
additional engagement (extra effort). As results show, transformational leaders are also 
considered to be efficient and effective in their work. Moreover, transformational 
leadership is negatively related to unrequested outcomes such as absenteeism, or ex-
perienced strain and irritability. It is a crucial question for the utility of the concept of 
transformational leadership as to whether it augments the effects of other leadership 
styles. Actually, the so called ‘augmentation effect’, could be replicated within the 
German data. For example it could be shown that transformational leadership aug-
ments the effects of transactional leadership with regard to organizational commit-
ment, OCB etc.  

These results are of practical importance. Although there are some restrictions 
and contextual factors that have to be taken into account, CEO’s and HR Managers in 
Germany can be advised to use the model of transformational leadership as an orien-
tation for their leadership development programs. Examples here are leadership guide-
lines and executive trainings or even recruiting procedures that should consider and 
emphasize pragmatic behaviors that can be described as idealized influence, inspira-
tional motivation, intellectual stimulation, and individualized consideration. However, 
this does not mean that transactional behaviors such as contingent reward can be ne-
glected. They serve as a basis for transformational behaviors. 

With regard to practical implications we also pointed out the significance of 
comparing followers’ ratings and leaders’ self-ratings. Discrepancies can provide use-
ful information when dealing with the effectiveness and climate within a department. 
The level of difference is not only negatively related with positive outcomes. Lower 
differences for transformational leaders were found. Thus, their self-rating seems to 
be less biased. These results can be used within 360 degree feedbacks when different 
rater perspectives are compared. Differences between self- and other ratings should be 
thoroughly discussed as they indicate problems with climate and effectiveness. More-
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over, in case of obvious differences leaders should be particularly aware of their self 
serving bias. According to the concept of 360 degree feedback further research should 
integrate additional perspectives (leader’s supervisor and other leaders at the same level). 

In addition to earlier findings, the studies presented here addressed advanced re-
search questions and contributed to the body of research in this field. Particular em-
phasis was put on the influence of organizational context factors when examining the 
relationship between leadership and organizational commitment. The results indicate, 
that the influence of leadership on commitment must not be overestimated. Thus, we 
were able to show that both emergence and influence of transformational leadership 
depends on the context. The organizational context (public – private, established – en-
trepreneurial, small – big) seems to influence the appearance of transformational lead-
ership. Members of public, established, organizations describe their leaders as being 
less transformational than their counterparts in small, private, entrepreneurial firms. 
Besides leadership, situational factors of the working place such as task content, pay-
ment, technical environment etc. play a crucial role for the development of commit-
ment. But it would be too rash to neglect the role of leadership as it depends on the 
context. Although further research is needed, the results indicate that transformational 
leadership is more important when the environment is characterized by change and 
insecurity. Whereas the influence of transformational leadership in public, established, 
organizations is rather small, in small, private, entrepreneurial firms leadership exerts an 
outstanding influence. Again, these findings are of practical importance. When attempt-
ing to improve the employees’ commitment, one has to consider the organizational con-
text. According to Meyer and Allen (1997), an active commitment management has to 
focus working conditions when larger organizations are of interest. In smaller firms, 
transformational leadership is the key to influencing affective commitment. Further re-
search should address the question in how far the hierarchical position of leaders mod-
erates the relationship between leadership and outcomes. 

In addition to the organizational context we examined the impact of the cultural 
context. From a cross-cultural perspective systematic differences between German 
and American ratings were discussed. Though there are predominantly similarities, 
there seem to be specific systematic differences between North American and Ger-
man leadership that deserve further clarification. Particularly, higher levels of follower 
ratings on transformational scales can be observed in America. Moreover, reversed 
patterns of means and correlations for the transactional scale MbEa can be stated. 
Obviously, German leaders are described as being less transformational and more 
transactional. There are several reasons for this phenomenon that can be discussed. 
Possibly, Hofstede’s (2001) dimensions of cultural differences may help to explain the 
differences. Feedback culture, implicit leadership theories or selection processes may 
be alternative explanations. However, there is only little empirical evidence to support 
the assumption of the influence of cultural dimensions. Further research is needed to 
systematically explore these differences. For example, studies are required where 
German employees rate American leaders and vice versa or where trained raters exam-
ine leaders in both cultures. 

Beyond the leader-centered and correlational studies that dominate the field, an ex-
perimental approach was presented that emphasized the followers’ perspective in the in-
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teractive process of leadership. According to the results, perception of transformational 
leadership is based on systematic variation of the behavior and the personality of the fol-
lower. It was shown that followers’ characteristics, such as extraversion as a personality 
trait and implicit leadership theories, influence the perception and acceptance of trans-
formational leadership. Moreover, the results support the theoretical assumptions that 
emphasize similarity between leader and follower as a basis for a transformational rela-
tionship. This finding is of high interest for the acceptance of transformational leader-
ship in management practice. A bulk of skepticism and critical attitudes of scholars and 
practitioners is based on the assumption that transformational leaders are strong because 
their followers are weak. Consequently, such interactions should be avoided because in 
the long run innovative power and effectiveness are going to fail. However, there was 
no evidence for the concern that “weak” followers tend to perceive more charisma for 
reasons of compensation. It was concluded that it seems to be a promising research per-
spective to investigate other personality characteristics such as motives, intelligence etc.  

Finally we want to discuss limitations, unsolved problems and open questions 
that may be fruitful for further research. First of all there are unsolved methodological 
problems with the instrument that had already been addressed by other researchers. 
These also occurred in the German studies. Apart from the high correlations between 
transformational scales, it appears as an even more serious concern that CR as a trans-
actional scale cannot be empirically separated from the transformational scales. This 
issue requires further development of the instrument in order to improve the dis-
criminant validity of the subscales. In order to gain a better discrimination Goodwin 
et al. (2001) have already proposed to subdivide CR. Another direction of develop-
ment is the reformulation of the items of the transformational scales into more excep-
tional and extraordinary items, as already done with the additional charisma scale in 
the German version. This scale therefore showed lower means. Whatever the taken 
direction is, one has to assure that both, transformational and transactional behaviors, 
are represented in the instrument in a balanced way. Otherwise, trying to maintain the 
assumption that the instrument covers the whole range of leadership is quite difficult. 
It is a question of empirical testing as to whether more homogenous samples solve 
this problem, as was proposed recently (Antonakis/Avolio/Sivasubramaniam 2003). 

In addition to the results presented here, the following topics should be exam-
ined. What are the specific impacts of the different facets of transformational behav-
iors? For example, the effects of specific facets of transformational leadership such as 
the vision content, communication style or feedback have been examined in experi-
mental studies (Awamleh/Gardner 1999; Howell/Frost 1989; Kirkpatrick/Locke 
1996; Shea/Howell 1999). However, up to now only few results were presented that 
even appear to be contradictory.  

One more topic that should be addressed is the followers’ and leaders’ develop-
ment. Although the development of followers is an essential assumption in the trans-
formational theory, there is little evidence for the change of followers’ values, self-
esteem, self-efficacy, self-concept etc. (DeCremer 2002; Dvir/Eden/Avolio/Shamir 
2002; Felfe/Schyns 2002). Another question refers to the training and development of 
leaders. What are the educational and biographical factors that make it more likely that 
one becomes a transformational leader (Avolio/Gibbons 1988)? Apart from personal-
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ity traits (House/Howell 1992; Judge/Bono 2000), emotional intelligence is supposed 
to be an important precondition for exhibiting transformational leadership behavior 
(Ashkanasy/Tse 2000; George 2000; Küpers/Weibler 2002; Sosik/Megerian 1999). 
Accordingly, Wolfradt, Felfe, and Köster (2003) found a significant relationship be-
tween emotional intelligence and transformational leadership. Still the question re-
mains as to whether transformational leadership behavior can be systematically trained 
and which concepts are appropriate (Barling/Weber/Kelloway 1996).  

Furthermore, potential negative outcomes of transformational leadership should 
be examined. As pointed out above, when one looks at the consequences there is an 
emphasis on positive outcomes. Negative alternatives have not been explicitly investi-
gated. In Germany charismatic leadership has often been regarded with skepticism. 
Yet, as far as we know, concerns, negative attitudes and consequences have not been 
investigated in empirical studies. In a pilot study the feeling of being manipulated and 
the experience of distance were found to be in combination with transformational 
leadership (Felfe 2003).  

Last but not least, some studies indicate that, with regard to some of the MLQ 
subscales, women in leading positions are more transformational than men 
(Bass/Avolio/Atwater 1996; Eagly/Johannesen-Schmidt 2001). Supporting the find-
ings of Bass et al. (1996), Eagly, Johannesen-Schmidt, and van Engen (2003) also de-
tected systematical differences between women and men in their meta analysis, yet the 
effects are rather low. Eagly and Karau (2002) give an explanation for these findings 
within the frame of the role theory. Accordingly, transformational leadership is re-
garded as especially congruent with stereotypes about women. However, Schyns and 
Mohr (in review) could not confirm these results with a German sample. It remains an 
open question in what way gender might influence the perception and acceptance of 
transformational leadership and leadership behavior. 

All in all, the conclusion can be drawn that the concept of transformational lead-
ership can be adapted for the German culture. Results obtained with the instrument 
provide useful information for different aspects of organizational and human resource 
development. A broad field of open questions and interesting research lies still ahead. 

References 
Alimo-Metcalfe, B./Alban-Metcalfe, R. J. (2001): The development of a new transformational leadership 

questionnaire. In: British Psychological Society, 74, 1-27. 
Antonakis, J./Avolio, B. J./Sivasubramaniam, N. (2003): Context and leadership: an examination of the 

nine-factor full-range leadership theory using the Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire. In: Leader-
ship Quarterly, 14, 261-295. 

Ashkanasy, N. M./Tse, B. (2000): Transformational management of emotion: A conceptual review. In: N. 
M. Ashkanasy/C. E. Haertel (Eds.): Emotions in the workplace: Research, theory and practice, 221-
235. Westport, CT: Quorum Books/ Greenwood Publishing Group. 

Avolio, B. J./Bass, B. M./Jung, D. J. (1999): Re-examining the components of transformational and 
transactional leadership using the Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire. In: Journal of Occupa-
tional and Organisational Psychology, 72, 441-462. 

Avolio, B. J./Gibbons, T. C. (1988): Developing transformational leaders: A life span approach. In: J. A. 
Conger/R. N. Kanungo (Eds.), Charismatic leadership. The elusive factor in organizational effec-
tiveness, 276-308. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass. 



284 Jörg Felfe, Kathrin Tartler, Detlev Liepmann: Transformational Leadership 

Avolio, B. J./Waldman, D. A./Einstein, W. O. (1988): Transformational leadership in a management 
game simulation: Impacting the bottom line. In: Group and Organization Studies, 13, 59-80. 

Awamleh, R./Gardner, W. L. (1999): Perceptions of leader charisma and effectiveness: The effects of vi-
sion content, delivery, and organizational performance. In: Leadership Quarterly, 10, 345-373. 

Ayman, R. (1993): Leadership perception: The role of gender and culture. In: M. M. Chemers/R. Ayman 
(Eds.): In: Leadership theory and research: Perspectives and directions, 137-166. San Diego, CA: 
Academic Press. 

Barling, J./Weber, T./Kelloway, E. K. (1996): Effects of transformational leadership training on attitudi-
nal and financial outcomes: A field experiment. In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 81, 827-832. 

Bass, B. M. (1985): Leadership and performance beyond expectations. New York: The Free Press. 
Bass, B. M. (1990): From transactional to transformational leadership: learning to share the vision. In: 

Organizational Dynamics, 18, 19-31. 
Bass, B. M. (1997): Does the transactional-transformational leadership paradigm transcend organizational 

and national boundaries? In: American Psychologist, 52, 130-139. 
Bass, B. M. (1998): Transformational leadership: industrial, military, and educational impact. Mahwah, NJ: 

Lawrence Erlbaum Associates. 
Bass, B. M./Avolio, B. (1993): Transformational leadership: A response to critiques. In: M. M. Chem-

mers/R. Ayman (Eds.), Leadership theory and research: Perspectives and directions, 49-88. San 
Diego, CA.: Academic Press. 

Bass, B. M./Avolio, B. J. (1994): Improving organizational effectiveness through transformational leader-
ship. Thousand Oaks, CA, USA: Sage Publications. 

Bass, B. M./Avolio, B. J. (1995): MLQ Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire, Sampler Set. CA: Mind 
Garden. 

Bass, B. M./Avolio, B./Atwater, L. (1996): The transformational and transactional leadership of men and 
women. In: International Review of Applied psychology, 45, 5-35. 

Bass, B. M./Yammarino, F. J. (1991): Congruence of self and others’ leadership ratings of naval officers 
for understanding successful performance. In: Applied Psychology: An International Review, 40, 
437-454. 

Bennis, W./Nanus, B. (1985): Leaders: The strategies for taking change. New York: Harper & Row. 
Brickman, P. (1987): Commitment. In: B. Wortman/R. Sorrentino (Eds.), Commitment, conflict, and car-

ing, 1-18. Englewood Cliffs, NJ: Prentice-Hall. 
Brodbeck, F. C./44 Co-Authors (2000): Cultural variation of leadership prototypes across 22 European 

countries. In: Journal of Occupational and Organisational Psychology, 73, 1-29. 
Burns, J. M. (1978): Leadership. New York: Harper & Row. 
Bycio, P./Hackett, D. H./Allen, J. S. (1995): Further assessments of Bass’s (1985) conzeptualization of 

transactional and transformational leadership. In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 80, 486–478. 
Carless, S. A. (1998): Short research note: Assessing the discriminant validity of transformational leader 

behaviour as measured by the MLQ. In: Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology, 
71, 353-358. 

Conger, J. A./Kanungo, R. N. (1987): Towards a behavioral theory of charismatic leadership in organiza-
tional settings. In: Academy of Management Review, 12(4), 637-647. 

Conger, J. A./Kanungo, R. N. (1988): Charismatic leadership. The elusive factor in organizational effec-
tiveness. San Francisco, CA.: Jossey-Bass. 

DeCremer, D. (2002): Charismatic leadership and cooperation in social dilemmas: A matter of transform-
ing motives? In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 32, 997-1016. 

DeHoogh, A. H. B./DenHartog, D. N./Koopman, P. L./Thierry, H.. Van den Berg, P.T./Van der 
Weide, J.G. et al. (2002): Charismatic leadership, situational strength, and performance. Paper pre-
sented at the 25th IAAP Conference 2002, Singapore. 

Deluga, R. J. (1995): The relationship between attributional charismatic leadership and organizational citi-
zenship behavior. In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 25, 1652-1669. 

Deluga, R. J. (1997): Relationship among American presidential charismatic leadership, narcissism, and 
rated performance. In: Leadership Quarterly, 8, 49-65. 



Zeitschrift für Personalforschung, 18. Jg., Heft 3, 2004  285  
German Journal of Human Resource Research, Vol. 18, Issue 3, 2004 

DenHartog, D. N./House, R./Hanges, P. J./Ruiz-Quintanilla, S. A./Dorfman P. W. (1999): Culture spe-
cific and cross-culturally generalizable implicit leadership theories: Are attributes of charis-
matic/transformational leadership universally endorsed? In: Leadership Quarterly, 10(2), 219-256. 

DenHartog, D. N./VanMuijen, J. J./Koopman, P. L. (1997): Transactional versus transformational leader-
ship: An analysis of the MLQ. In: Journal of Occupational and Organizational Psychology, 70, 19-34. 

DeVries, R. E./Roe, R. A./Taillieu, T. C. B. (1999): On charisma and need for leadership. In: European 
Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology, 8, 109-133. 

De Vries, R. E./Roe, R. A./Taillieu, T. C. B. (2002): Need for leadership as a moderator of the relation-
ships between leadership and individual outcomes. In: Leadership Quarterly, 13, 121-137. 

Donat, M. (1991): Selbstbeurteilung. In: Schuler, H. (Hrsg.): Beurteilung und Förderung beruflicher Leis-
tung, 135-145. Stuttgart: Verlag für angewandte Psychologie. 

Dvir, T./Eden, D./Avolio, B. J./Shamir, B. (2002): Impact of transformational leadership on follower de-
velopment and performance: A field experiment. In: Academy of Management Journal, 45, 735-744. 

Eagly, A. H./Johannesen-Schmidt, M. C. (2001): The leadership styles of women and men. In: Journal of 
Social Issues, 57, 781-797. 

Eagly, A. H./Johannesen-Schmidt, M. C.& van Engen, M. L. (2003): Transformational, transactional, and 
laissez-faire leadership styles: A meta-analysis comparing women and men. Under submission. 

Eagly, A. H./Karau, S. J. (2002): Role congruity theory of prejudice toward female leaders. In: Psycho-
logical Review, 109, 573-598. 

Eden, D./Leviathan, U. (1975): Implicit leadership theory as a determinant of the factor structure under-
lying supervisory behavior scales. In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 60, 736-741. 

Ehrhart, M. G./Klein, K. J. (2001): Predicting followers´ preferences for charismatic leadership: The in-
fluence of follower values and personality. In: Leadership Quarterly, 12, 153-179. 

Felfe, J. (2003): Transformationale und charismatische Führung und Commitment im Organisationalen 
Wandel. Habilitation: University of Halle-Wittenberg. 

Felfe, J. (in review): Validierung einer deutschen Version des „Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire“ 
(MLQ 5 X Short) von Bass und Avolio (1995). 

Felfe, J./Goihl, K. (2002): Leadership and Commitment. In: J. Felfe (Ed.): Leadership and organizational 
development, 87-124. Frankfurt, Germany: Peter Lang. 

Felfe, J./Goihl, K. (2003): Deutsche überarbeitete und ergänzte Version des "Multifactor Leadership 
Questionnaire" (MLQ). In: A. Glöckner-Rist (Hrsg.): ZUMA-Informationssystem. Elektronisches 
Handbuch sozialwissenschaftlicher Erhebungsinstrumente. Version 7.00. Mannheim, Germany: 
ZUMA. 

Felfe, J./Schyns, B. (2002): The relationship between employees' occupational self-efficacy and perceived 
transformational leadership – Replication and extension of recent results. In: Current Research in 
Social Psychology, 7, 137-162. www.uiowa.edu/~grpproc/crisp/. 

Felfe, J./Schyns, B. (in press): Is Similarity in Leadership Related to Organizational Outcomes? The Case 
of Transformational Leadership. In: Journal of Leadership and Organizational Studies. 

Felfe, J./Schyns, B. (in review): Personality and the perception of transformational leadership: The impact 
of extraversion, neuroticism, personal need for structure, and occupational self efficacy. 

Fuller, J.B./Patterson, C. E. P./Hester, K./Stringer, D. Y. (1996): A quantitative review of research on 
charismatic leadership. In: Psychological Reports, 78, 271-287. 

Gardner, W. L./Avolio, B. J. (1998): The charismatic relationship: A dramaturgical perspective. In: Acad-
emy of Management Review, 23, 32-58. 

George, J. M. (2000): Emotions and leadership: The role of emotional intelligence. In: Human Relations, 
53, 1027-1055. 

Gerstner, C. R./Day, D. V. (1994): Cross-cultural comparison of leadership prototypes. In: Leadership 
Quarterly, 5, 121-134. 

Geyer, A./Steyrer, J. (1998): Messung und Erfolgswirksamkeit transformationaler Führung. In: Zeitschrift 
für Personalforschung, 4, 377-401. 

Goodwin, V. L./Wofford, J. C./Whittington, J. L. (2001): A theoretical and empirical extension to the 
transformational leadership construct. In: Journal of Organisational Behavior, 22, 759-774. 



286 Jörg Felfe, Kathrin Tartler, Detlev Liepmann: Transformational Leadership 

Hackett, R. D./Bycio, P./Hausdorf, P. A. (1994): Further assessments of Meyer and Allen's (1991) three-
component model of organizational commitment. In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 79, 15-23. 

Harris, M. M./Schaubroek, J. (1988): A meta-analysis of self-supervisor, self-peer, and peer-supervisor 
ratings. In: Personnel Psychology, 41, 43-62. 

Hater, J. J./Bass, B. M. (1988): Supervisors` evaluations and subordinates` perception of transformational 
and transactional leadership. In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 73, 695-702. 

Hentze, J./Kammel, A. (1996): Benötigen Organisationen charismatische Führung? In: Zeitschrift für 
Führung und Organisation, 65, 68-72. 

Hofstede, G. (2001): Culture’s consequences: Comparing values, behaviors, institutions, and organiza-
tions across nations. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. 

House, R. J. (1977): A 1976 Theory of charismatic leadership. In: J. G. Hunt/L. L. Larson (Eds.): Leader-
ship: The cutting edge, 189-207. Southern IL: University Press. 

House, R. J./Hanges, P. J./Ruiz-Quintanilla, S. A./Dorfman, P. W./Javidan, M./Dickson, M./Gupta, V. 
(1999): Cultural Influences on Leadership and Organizations: Project GLOBE. In: W. F. Mobley, 
M. J. Gessner/V. Arnold (Eds.): Advances in Global Leadership, 171-233. Stamford: JAI Press. 

House, R. J./Howell, J. M. (1992): Personality and charismatic leadership. In: Leadership Quarterly, 3, 81-
108. 

House, R. J.; Podsakoff, P. M./Philip M. (1994): Leadership effectiveness: Past perspectives and future 
directions for research. In: J. Greenberg (Ed.): Organizational behavior: The state of the science. 
Hillsdale, NJ, England: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, Inc. pp. 45-82. 

Howell, J. M./Avolio, B. J. (1993): Transformational leadership, transactional leadership, locus of control, 
and support for innovation: Key predictors of consolidated-business-unit Performance. In: Journal 
of Applied Psychology, 78, 891-902. 

Howell, J. M./Frost, P. (1989): A laboratory study of charismatic leadership. In: Organizational Behavior 
and Human Decision Processes, 43, 243-269. 

Howell, J. M./Hall-Merenda, K. E. (1999): The ties that bind: The impact of leader-member exchange, 
transformational and transactional leadership, and distance on predicting follower performance. In: 
Journal of Applied Psychology, 84, 680-694. 

Hunt, J. G. (1999): Transformational/charismatic leadership`s transformation of the field: An historical 
essay. In: Leadership Quarterly, 10, 335-343. 

Jones, E. E./Nisbett, R. E. (1972): The actor and the observer: Divergent perceptions of the causes of 
behavior. In: E. E. Jones, D. A. Kanouse, H. H. Kelly, R.E. Nisbett, S. Valines/B. Weiner (Eds.): 
Attribution: Perceiving the causes of behavior, 79-94. Morristown, NJ.: General Learning Press. 

Judge, T. A./Bono, J. E. (2000): Five-factor model of personality and transformational leadership. In: 
Journal of Applied Psychology, 85, 751-765. 

Jung, D. I. (2000): Transformational and transactional leadership and their effects on creativity in groups. 
In: Creativity Research Journal, 13, 185-195. 

Keller, T. (1999): Images of the familiar: Individual differences and implicit leadership theories. In: Lead-
ership Quarterly, 10, 589-607. 

Kirkpatrick, S. A./Locke, E. A. (1996): Direct and indirect effects of three charismatic leadership com-
ponents on performance and attitudes. In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 81, 36-51. 

Klein, K. J./House, R. (1995): On fire: Charismatic leadership and levels of analysis. In: Leadership Quar-
terly, 6, 183-198. 

Klein, K. J./House, R. (1998): Further thoughts on fire: Charismatic leadership and levels of analysis. In: 
F. Dansereau/F. J. Yammarino (Eds.): Leadership. The multiple-level approaches: Contemporary 
and alternative, 45-52. Stanford, CT: JAI Press. 

Kroeger, M./Tartler, K. (2002): Multifactor Leadership Questionnaire: From the American to the Ger-
man culture. In: J. Felfe (Ed.): Leadership and organizational development, 125-140. Frankfurt, 
Germany: Peter Lang. 

Kuchinke, K. P. (1999): Leadership and culture: Work-related values and leadership styles among one 
company’s U.S. and German telecommunication employees. In: Human Resource Development 
Quarterly, 10, 135-154. 



Zeitschrift für Personalforschung, 18. Jg., Heft 3, 2004  287  
German Journal of Human Resource Research, Vol. 18, Issue 3, 2004 

Küpers, W./Weibler, J. (2002): The relevance of emotions and emotional intelligence for effective trans-
formational leadership – A critical analysis. Paper presented at the Workshop on Leadership Re-
search. Oxford, Dec. 2002. 

Lievens, F./VanGeit, P./Coetsier, P. (1997): Identification of transformational leadership qualities: an ex-
amination of potential biases. In: European Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology, 6, 
415-430. 

Lord, R. G./Maher, K. J. (1993): Leadership and information processing: Linking perceptions and per-
formance. London: Routledge. 

Lowe, K. B./Kroeck, K. G./Sivasubramaniam, N. (1996): Effectiveness correlates of transformational 
and transactional leadership: A meta-analytic review of the MLQ Literature. In: Leadership Quar-
terly, 7, 385-425. 

Mabe, P. A. III/West, S. W. (1982): Validity of self-evaluation of ability: A review and meta-analysis. In: 
Journal of Applied Psychology, 62, 280-296. 

Mathieu, J. E./Zajac, D. M. (1990): A review and meta-analysis of the antecedents, correlates, and conse-
quences of organizational commitment. In: Psychological Bulletin, 180, 171-194. 

Meindl, J. R./Ehrlich, S. B./Dukerich, J. M. (1985): The romance of leadership. In: Administrative Sci-
ence Quarterly, 30, 78-102. 

Meyer, J. P./Allen, N. J. (1991): A three-component conceptualization of organizational commitment. In: 
Human Resource Management Review, 1, 61-89. 

Meyer, J. P./Allen, N. J. (1997): Commitment in the workplace. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage. 
Meyer, J. P./Allen, N. J./Smith, C. A. (1993): Commitment to organizations and occupations: Extension 

and test of a three-component conceptualization. In: Journal of Applied Psychology, 78, 538-551. 
Meyer, J. P./Herscovitch, L. (2001): Commitment in the workplace: Toward a general model. In: Human 

Resource Management Review, 11, 299-326. 
Meyer, J. P./Stanley, D. J./Herscovitch, L./Topolnytsky, L. (2002): Affective, continuance, and norma-

tive commitment to the organization: A meta analysis of antecedents, correlates and consequences. 
In: Journal of Vocational Behavior, 61, 20-52. 

Mischel, W. (1973): Toward a cognitive social learning reconceptualization of personality. In: Psychologi-
cal-Review, 80(4), 252-253. 

Moser, K. (1999): Selbstbeurteilung beruflicher Leistung. Überblick und offene Fragen. In: Psycholo-
gische Rundschau, 50, 14-25. 

Neuberger, O. (2002): Führen und führen lassen. Stuttgart, Germany: Lucius & Lucius. 
Oliver, N. (1990): Rewards, investments, alternatives and organizational commitment: empirical evidence 

and theoretical development. In: Journal of Occupational Behavior, 14, 224-247. 
Pawar, B. S./Eastman, K. K. (1997): The nature and implications of contextual influences on transforma-

tional leadership: A conceptual examination. In: Academy of Management Review, 22, 80-109. 
Podsakoff, P. M./MacKenzie, S. B./Bommer, W. H. (1996): Transformational leader behaviors and sub-

stitutes for leadership as determinants of employee satisfaction, commitment, trust and organiza-
tional citizenship behaviors. In: Journal of Management, 22, 259-298. 

Podsakoff, P. M./MacKenzie, S. B./Moorman, R. H./Fetter, R. (1990): Transformational leader behav-
iors and their effects on followers’ trust in leader, satisfaction and organizational citizenship behav-
iors. In: Leadership Quarterly, 1, 107-142. 

Puffer, S. M. (1990): Attributions of charismatic leadership: The impact of decision style, outcome, and 
observer characteristics. In: Leadership Quarterly, 1, 177-192. 

Schmidt, K.-H./Hollmann, S./Sodenkamp, D. (1998): Psychometrische Eigenschaften und Validität einer 
deutschen Fassung des Commitment-Fragebogens von Allen und Meyer (1990). In: Zeitschrift für 
Differentielle und Diagnostische Psychologie, 19, 93-106. 

Schyns, B. (2001): The relationship between employees’ self-monitoring and occupational self-efficacy 
and transformational leadership. In: Current Research in Social Psychology, 7, 30-42, 
[http://www.uiowa.edu/~grpproc]. 

Schyns, B./Felfe, J. (in review): Implicit leadership theories and the perception of transformational lead-
ership. 



288 Jörg Felfe, Kathrin Tartler, Detlev Liepmann: Transformational Leadership 

Schyns, B./Mohr G. (in review): Geschlecht und transformationale Führung – Selbst- und Fremdein-
schätzung von Führung und ihren Ergebnissen im Zusammenhang mit beruflicher Selbstwirksam-
keitserwartung. 

Schyns, B./Sanders, K. (in review): The relationship between mood and perceived transformational lead-
ership: An experimental approach. 

Shamir, B. (1995): Social distance and charisma: theoretical notes and an exploratory study. In: 
Leadership Quarterly, 6, 19-47. 

Shamir, B. (1999): Leadership in boundaryless organizations: Disposable or indispensable? In: European 
Journal of Work and Organizational Psychology, 8, 49-71. 

Shamir, B./House, R. J./Arthur, M. B. (1993): The motivational effects of charismatic leadership: A self-
concept based theory. Organization Science, 4, 577-594. 

Shamir, B./Howell, J. M. (1999): Organizational and contextual influences on the emergence and effec-
tiveness of charismatic leadership. In: Leadership Quarterly, 10, 257-283. 

Shea, C. M./Howell, J. M. (1999): Charismatic leadership and task feedback: A laboratory study of their 
effects on self-efficacy and task performance. In: Leadership Quarterly, 10, 375-396. 

Somers, M. J. (1995): Organizational commitment, turnover and absenteeism: An examination of direct 
and interaction effects. In: Journal of Organizational Behavior, 16, 49-58. 

Sosik, J. J./Kahai, S. S./Avolio, B, J. (1999): Leadership style, anonymity, and creativity in group decision 
support systems: The mediating role of optimal flow. In: Journal of Creative Behavior, 33, 227-256. 

Sosik, J. J./Megerian, L. E. (1999): Understanding leader emotional intelligence and performance: The 
role of self-other agreement on transformational leadership perceptions. In: Group and Organiza-
tion Management, 24, 367-390. 

Steyrer, J. (1999): Charisma in Organisationen – zum Stand der Theorienbildung und empirischen For-
schung. In: G. Schreyögg/J. Sydow (Hrsg.): Managementforschung. Bd. 9, 143-197. Berlin, Ger-
many: Walter de Gruyter. 

Tartler, K./Goihl, K./Kroeger, M./Felfe, J. (2003): Zum Nutzen zusätzlicher Selbsteinschätzung bei der 
Beurteilung des Führungsverhaltens. In: Zeitschrift für Personalpsychologie, 2, 13-21. 

Tartler, K./Liepmann, D./Nettelnstroth, W. (2003, May): Revisiting the German version of the MLQ: 
Analyzing the effects of lexical overlap in common variance. Poster presented at the 11th European 
Congress on Work and Organizational Psychology, Lissabon, Portugal  

Taylor, S. E./Brown, J. D. (1988): Illusion and well-being: A social psychological perspective on mental 
health. In: Psychological Bulletin, 103, 193-210. 

Tejeda, M. J./Scandura, T. A./Pillai, R. (2001): The MLQ revisited. Psychometric properties and recom-
mendations. In: Leadership Quarterly, 12, 31-52. 

Tichy, N. M./Devanna, M. A. (1986): The transformational leader. New York: Wiley. 
Vandenberghe, C./Stordeur, S./D`hoore, W. (2002): Transactional and transformational leadership in 

nursing: Structural validity and substantive relationships. In: European Journal of Psychological As-
sessment, 18(1), 16-29. 

Weber, M. (1922/1976): Wirtschaft und Gesellschaft (5. Aufl.). Tübingen: J.C.B. Mohr (P. Siebeck). 
Weibler, J. (1997): Unternehmenssteuerung durch charismatische Führungspersönlichkeiten? Anmerkun-

gen zur gegenwärtigen Transformationsdebatte. In: ZfO, 1, 27-32. 
Wegge, J./Rosenstiel, L. von (2004): Führung. In: H. Schuler (Ed.): Lehrbuch Organisationspsychologie, 

475-512. Bern: Verlag Hans Huber. 
Wesley, K. N./Alexander, R. A./Greenwalt, J. P./Couch, M. A. (1980): Attitudinal congruence and simi-

larity as related to interpersonal evaluations in manager-subordinate dyads. In: Academy of Man-
agement Journal, 23, 320-330. 

Wolfradt, U./Felfe, J./Köster, T. (2001-2002): Self-perceived emotional intelligence and creative person-
ality. Imagination, Cognition & Personality, 21(4), 293-309. 

Yukl, G. (1999): An evaluation of conceptual weaknesses in transformational and charismatic leadership. 
In: Leadership Quarterly, 10, 285-305. 

 




